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Appeal from an order and judgment (one paper) of the Supreme
Court, Ontario County (Craig J. Doran, A.J.), entered November 21,
2011 in a breach of contract action.  The order and judgment granted
plaintiff money damages of $1 and directed defendant to reflect a
noninterest bearing monetary obligation to plaintiff of $19,800 on its
balance sheet until paid.  

It is hereby ORDERED that the order and judgment so appealed from
is unanimously modified on the law by vacating the award of damages of
$1 and ordering that judgment be entered for plaintiff in the amount
of $19,800, together with interest commencing December 22, 2005, and
as modified the order and judgment is affirmed without costs. 

Memorandum: Plaintiff commenced this breach of contract action
alleging that defendant failed to pay him deferred compensation in the
amount of $19,800 for prior services that he performed in accordance
with the parties’ written agreement.  We determined on a prior appeal
that the record established as a matter of law that there was an
anticipatory repudiation of the agreement by defendant and that
“Supreme Court properly granted that part of plaintiff’s motion for
summary judgment on liability only, inasmuch as there is an issue of
fact with respect to the amount of damages” (Howard v BioWorks, Inc.,
83 AD3d 1588, 1588).  Thereafter, the court conducted a nonjury trial
on damages.  Plaintiff appeals from an order and judgment that, inter
alia, awarded him nominal damages in the amount of one dollar.   

We reject plaintiff’s contention that our prior decision is the
law of the case with respect to the amount of damages resulting from
defendant’s breach of the agreement inasmuch as we did not decide the
issue of the amount of damages to be awarded but, rather, expressly
held that an issue of fact existed in that regard (id.; see Puckett v
County of Erie [appeal No. 3], 262 AD2d 966, 967).  We agree with
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plaintiff’s further contention, however, that the court erred in
awarding only nominal damages.  As we stated in the prior decision,
plaintiff was “entitled to damages for total breach” (Howard, 83 AD3d
at 1589).  The record establishes that defendant breached the parties’
agreement on December 22, 2005, when it informed plaintiff in an
unequivocal fashion that it never intended to pay him the amount
agreed upon in the contract.  Based on that date, we conclude that
plaintiff is entitled to damages in the amount of $19,800, together
with interest commencing December 22, 2005, and we modify the order
and judgment accordingly.  
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